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At the end of the first week of the 2017 General Assembly, the Legislative Ethics Commission will conduct an orientation and training workshop for legislative agents (lobbyists) and their employers.  

The session will be on Friday, January 6, at 2 p.m. in Room 171 of the Capitol Annex.

Lobbyists and their employers will have the opportunity to learn about the Ethics Commission’s website-based filing process, and to discuss the lobbying guidelines which are in Kentucky’s Code of Legislative Ethics.  

The 2017 General Assembly will convene on Tuesday, January 3, and meet for four days in the first part of the session to elect legislative leaders, adopt rules of procedure, organize committees, and introduce and consider legislation.  The General Assembly will then adjourn and reconvene on Tuesday, February 7, for the second part of the session which is scheduled to adjourn sine die on Thursday, March 30, after a veto recess.
The Ethics Commission’s Current Issues seminars for legislators will be presented during the General Assembly’s first week on Wednesday and Thursday, January 4 and 5 from 9 a.m. to 10:30 a.m. each day. 
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On November 8, voters from across the political spectrum in several states came together to approve ethics and political reform initiatives that will apply to elected officials and candidates at the state and local level.  
On Election Day, at least 11 ethics and campaign finance reform measures were successful at the ballot box around the nation, and several of those create ethics laws similar to those already on the books in Kentucky.
Because Kentucky’s Code of Legislative Ethics is comprehensive and has proven to be effective, it’s been relied on as a model for Congress, states, and local governments seeking to strengthen ethics laws.  

In South Dakota, voters approved new ethics laws that were placed on the ballot as a result of a petition process.  Similar to Kentucky’s law, the initiative creates an independent ethics commission to enforce ethics laws, and includes a two-year prohibition on lobbying for former legislators and other state officials.  It also places limitations on lobbyists’ gifts to legislators and other state officials.
In another statewide initiative, Rhode Island voters, by a 78% to 22% margin, approved a state constitutional amendment to give the Rhode Island Ethics Commission authority to investigate and punish state lawmakers, as Kentucky’s Legislative Ethics Commission is authorized to do.  The amendment constitutionalizes oversight the commission once had over the Legislature, but which was lost in a 2009 state court ruling.
Voters in San Francisco overwhelmingly approved a local measure to prohibit lobbyists from making any sort of gift to a city official and ban officials from accepting such gifts.  Again, like Kentucky’s ethics code, the new law will also ban lobbyists from contributing to politicians’ campaigns and prevent them from gathering donations from others to present in a “bundle” to politicians’ campaigns. 

San Francisco’s new law will also prevent lobbyists from going through a third party to give a gift.  This eliminates the frequent practice of organizations and businesses funding travel of elected officials by, for example, donating to a sister-city committee organizing a trip abroad and sending their lobbyists along for the ride.

In gaining the support of 87 percent of voters, the ethics measure drew a higher percentage than any of the other two dozen initiatives on the city’s ballot.
Voters in statewide and local elections in California, Illinois, Maryland, Missouri, Oregon, South Dakota, and Washington State approved campaign finance reforms, including contribution limits and disclosure requirements.  
In addition to the voter-approved reforms, legislators and legislative leaders in several states are recommending ethics law changes, many of which mirror Kentucky law.  Those efforts in Arkansas, Florida, Missouri, and New York are detailed in some of the stories below.
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Strange's office asked groups for input on ethics law

ALABAMA -- Montgomery Advertiser – by Brian Lyman -- November 15, 2016

A few months after securing the conviction of House Speaker Mike Hubbard under the state ethics law, Attorney General Luther Strange’s office solicited input about the law and its application to groups covered by it.

“We are interested in reaching out to members of the regulated community to discuss their concerns and any confusion that may exist regarding Alabama’s ethics law,” said the email, signed by Deputy Solicitor General Brett Talley.  “(Solicitor General) Andrew Brasher and I would like to sit down with you and talk about these issues sometime in the near future, if you are interested.”

The email went out a few days before Strange criticized Rep. Mike Ball's suggestion that a commission review the state ethics’ law, saying that would gut the statute.  Mike Lewis, a spokesman for Strange, said in an email the attorney general wanted to ensure the law was strong, and he was working with legislative leadership on any future changes.

“The Attorney General’s Office wanted to ensure that any changes to the law strengthen and improve it rather than undermine it,” the email said.  “Accordingly, our office reached out to those affected by the law for comment about areas where the law could be simplified.”

Ball, who testified for Hubbard's defense at a tense pretrial hearing, accused Strange of resisting efforts by the Legislature to have an open review of the ethics law, and of “political posturing” aimed at supporting a future gubernatorial bid. He also rejected the idea that his commission idea was an attempt to gut the law.

“Nothing is further from the truth,” he said.  “Somewhere Luther has got the notion in his head that anyone who questions what they’re doing or how they’re doing it is corrupt.”

The issue presents a balancing act for Strange, whose office is fighting to uphold Hubbard's ethics convictions, which are currently on appeal.  At the same time, the attorney general faces a business community concerned about what the Speaker’s conviction means for lobbying in general.

The main point of unease grows from the Hubbard jury's application of the ethics law to individuals and organizations who hire lobbyists, known as principals.  The state's ethics law forbids legislators from asking for or receiving any "thing of value" from a lobbyist or a principal.

Hubbard’s 12 convictions on felony ethics charges included four separate charges that the Speaker sought investments from four individuals considered principals, including Will Brooke, who helped Hubbard develop a plan to address debts at Craftmaster Printers, an Auburn-based printing firm in which Hubbard held a partial interest.  At the time, Brooke served on the Business Council of Alabama’s Board of Directors.

Business groups and lobbyists have expressed concerns that including an association's board member -- who is usually not involved in a group's day-to-day operations -- in the definition of a principal is a wider definition of the law than contemplated.  
Arkansas lawmakers file bills on ethics

ARKANSAS – Arkansas News Bureau – by John Lyon -- November 21, 2016 

LITTLE ROCK — Measures to increase transparency in political races are among the bills Arkansas state legislators filed in the first week of bill filing for the 2017 session.  The session begins January 9, and among the first measures filed were several ethics proposals.

“Ethics laws are constantly evolving, and our goal is to tighten some loopholes and make common sense changes,” said Sen. Keith Ingram of West Memphis.  “Ultimately, we hope to restore a measure of public confidence in the political process.”

Rep. Clarke Tucker filed House Bill 1005, which is aimed at eliminating so-called “dark money,” or spending on political races by independent groups that do not give the money directly to a candidate and do not have to disclose the sources of the money.  Independent groups spent heavily in two Arkansans Supreme Court races earlier this year.

Under Tucker’s bill, if a group spends more than $1,000 in a calendar year on TV, radio, newspaper, online, or other advertising, it would have to disclose names and addresses of contributors.

If a group makes contributions through a bank account created to pay for political advertising, it would have to disclose contributors who gave $100 or more in a calendar year.  The bill also would tighten restrictions against coordination between candidates and independent expenditure groups.

HB 1006 by Tucker would expand the definitions of and increase the penalties for abuse of public trust and abuse of public office, which currently apply to a public servant who takes an official action or fails to fulfill the duties of his or her office in exchange for a benefit.  HB 1008 by Tucker would make the penalties for illegally taking campaign funds align with the penalties for theft.

“We are working to enhance the transparency and accountability of Arkansas’s elected officials and in the process restore some faith in government,” Tucker said.

SB 3 by Ingram would prohibit elected state officials from registering as lobbyists, and SB7 by Ingram would bar lawmakers from accepting loans from lobbyists.  Last year, a lobbying firm loaned $30,000 to Sen. Jake Files of Fort Smith, a transaction that was permitted under current ethics laws.
House Business No. 1: Corcoran's sweeping ethics reforms pass

FLORIDA – Sunshine State News – November 22, 2016 

The Florida House of Representatives has adopted "sweeping and monumental" ethics reform immediately following the election of Richard Corcoran as new speaker of the House. 

Upon election and passage of the reforms, Corcoran said this:

“Today, the Florida House took the first steps on the road to fundamentally reforming the way business is done in our government.  With the passage of the new House Rules, the legislative process will be more open, the influence industry will operate in the sunshine, and temptations for corruption will be greatly diminished.  Today’s extraordinary bipartisan effort is just the first in a line of reforms the House will take up.”

Here are the ethics reforms adopted on the opening day of the session:

Lobbyist Issue Disclosure 
Before being allowed to lobby the House on a specific issue, a lobbyist would be required to file an electronic notice of appearance that discloses they are lobbying on that specific issue.
Why it's needed: 

· Unprecedented transparency

· Eliminates the mystery of who is lobbying what issue

· Gives the public easy and clear access to lobbyist activity

 
Travel Restrictions
Members will not fly on private planes owned by lobbyists or principals even if they pay the commercial rate.
Why it's needed: 
· Ends a practice that creates an unacceptable level of influence
· Currently, Members may pay the commercial ticket cost to satisfy ethics requirements, and
     
that practice will end.
Member Employment Disclosure
Members must disclose new employment from any public entity that receives appropriations.

Why it's needed: 

· Public entities hiring legislators creates a perception of using taxpayer dollars to influence
   
elected officials.
· Disclosure will be public and accessible online.

Local Lobbying Ban
While in office, House members will be prohibited from lobbying local governments except to the degree that they are engaged in professional work that requires them to register as lobbyists under local rules (i.e. land use planning).
Why it's needed:
· Local governments are created and in many ways overseen by the state government.  The
 
lobbying of local government by state legislators creates a potential danger of conflicts or 
  
undue influence.
· Legislators employed as lobbyists represent an appearance of impropriety that voters are
  
tired of seeing.
Lobbyist/Member Business Deals
Members will be prohibited from entering into business deals or investment relationships with registered lobbyists or principals.

Why it's needed:
· A financial relationship with someone tasked with influencing the legislative process is
 
unacceptable.
· Eliminates even the perception of undue influence or unethical financial relationships

Sexual Harassment
Conduct of lobbyists will be subject to scrutiny to minimize harassment and discrimination on House premises.  They will now be held to the same standard as members and House employees.

Why it's needed:
· An issue of safety, civility, and professionalism

· The “good old boy” culture will be a thing of the past.
· Zero tolerance for bad behavior will be practiced.

Electronic Communications Ban 
Lobbyists may not lobby a member via email, text message, or other form of electronic communication when the House is in session or the member is in a committee or subcommittee meeting.

Why it's needed: 

· Members will be free from undue influence during votes and debate.
· Prohibits a practice that, if widely known to the public would engender justifiable outrage

Six-Year Ban 
Individuals will be prohibited from lobbying in the House if they served in the Legislature in the prior six years; applies to members who serve in the 2016-2018 Legislature or thereafter.
Why it's needed:
· Eliminates the “looking to lobby” mentality that can manifest in a final term

· Engenders greater public confidence -- coupled with other reforms -- in the purity of a 
  
members’ vote and policy positions


Disclosure for Lobbyists who Represent Public Entities
Lobbyists who represent a public or semi-public taxpayer-supported entity, or their DSOs or foundations, will be required to disclose their lobbying contracts.
Why it's needed:
· Taxpayer money being used to lobby the Legislature for more taxpayer money is a
  
vicious cycle.
· Taxpayers deserve to see the full contracts lobbyists receive so they can judge the 
  
propriety and competence of the elected officials voting on those contracts.
Impeachment
Article III, Section 17 of the Florida Constitution states that, “The House of Representatives by two-thirds vote shall have the power to impeach an office.”  This new rule clarifies that the constitutional term “misdemeanor in office” includes failure to publicly disclose gifts above a specific dollar threshold.

Why it's needed:
· Reasserts a prerogative of the people’s House

· Allows voters -- through their Representatives -- to hold government accountable

· Reinforces the truth that no government official is above the law -- whether elected or
 
retained 

The rule changes are the most-extensive effort to regulate lobbying in the Florida Legislature since 2005, when lawmakers approved legislation requiring lobbyists to disclose their fees and banned lobbyists or their clients from buying gifts or meals for lawmakers.

The move to redefine the relationship between lawmakers and lobbyists has been anticipated with Corcoran's rise to the House speakership, foreshadowed by a spring 2015 floor speech when Corcoran called out the "the Gucci-loafing, shoe-wearing special interests, powers that be" in the health-care industry.

But in a later speech, where he accepted his designation as the next House speaker, Corcoran, a lawyer who has also been a chief of staff in the speaker's office, made it clear he was not targeting "special interests" in his bid to change the rules impacting lobbyists and members.

"The enemy has always been and will always be us," he told his members.

The rules do not apply to the Florida Senate, which has its own set of rules.  But Corcoran said: "The Florida House will set the standard for others to emulate."
Fly-in cash lands in Schock account 

ILLINOIS – Decatur Herald & Review -- Associated Press -- Nov 21, 2016
CHICAGO — The indictment of a 35-year-old disgraced former congressman jolted residents of his Central Illinois district, shaken by prosecutors' claims that Aaron Schock illegally dipped into campaign and government coffers to subsidize a lavish lifestyle, including his Capitol Hill office done up in the style of "Downton Abbey."
Perhaps more stunning was an allegation found on page 34 of the charging document: Schock's apparent willingness to pocket thousands of constituents' dollars by arranging annual Washington tours combined with meet-and-greets.
"I know that some people feel very hurt, angered and betrayed," said Quincy insurance agent Jack Freiburg, who attended such an event in 2014.
State political observers say the alleged scheme stands out — even with Illinois' long-established reputation for corruption.  House rules require excess fees from such visits be returned to constituents or donated to charity.
"That's a new one on me," said David Melton of Illinois Campaign for Political Reform. "I have never heard of anything quite that audacious."
The three-day extravaganza attended by Freiburg and about 50 others in July 2014 included bus rides to the National Zoo and a reception at the Japanese ambassador's residence.  Freiburg paid a $785 "Fly-in Conference Fee" to Schock's office — meant to cover meals, transportation and other hosting costs — on top of $2,000 to $3,000 for a plane ticket, hotel room and other expenses.
Schock, the once-rising star and prodigious party fundraiser, secretly kept at least $11,000 from that event, the indictment said.
Prosecutors say in 2011, Schock set up a Florida bank account under the name of a fictitious company, "Global Travel International," and instructed staff to deposit that year's fly-fee money into it.  He allegedly kept at least $4,482 from the 2011 fly-in.
Schock, who resigned last year as scrutiny of his spending intensified, issued a statement on Nov. 10 responding to the charges of wire fraud, theft of government funds and other things, saying "we might have made errors" but that "no one intended to break any law."
He allegedly spent $40,000 in government funds to redecorate his office, including $5,000 on a chandelier, and used $8,000 in campaign cash to take a private plane from Peoria to Washington because he feared missing a connecting flight to Europe.  The indictment also says he bought four Super Bowl tickets in January 2014 for $10,025 with campaign funds and resold them at a $1,975 profit.
Freiburg says he's more disappointed than anything, and suspects early fame went Schock's head.  A conviction on just one fraud count carries a maximum 20 years behind bars.

"I think he really is an Icarus figure who crashed— he was flying too high and got too close to the sun," he said.
Governor’s respected energy chief steps down, partly because of lobbyist influence

MAINE – Portland Press Herald – by Scott Thistle and Tux Turkel – November 17, 2016

Patrick Woodcock is stepping down as Gov. Paul LePage’s energy director, citing a “broken” process in which lobbyists have too much influence in crafting energy policy as a contributing factor in his decision.

In an interview with the Portland Press Herald, Woodcock said he enjoys the job he has held since 2013, but he expressed frustration with the power of lobbyists to define and advance energy policy in a citizen Legislature, where the turnover makes it hard for lawmakers to get up to speed on complex details.

“Augusta is really broken,” he said.  “Energy policy is really complicated and there’s an over-reliance on special interests.”

Woodcock was highly respected in state energy circles.  In contrast to the combative style of his boss, Woodcock was a calm voice who tried to build consensus to advance LePage’s priorities. 

“Patrick Woodcock has done an outstanding job, not just for the state of Maine, but also for the New England region,” LePage said in a written statement.  “He has been at the forefront of discussions on how to lower energy costs for the Maine people and the people of New England.  His expertise and his ability to communicate energy policy is unmatched.”

Sen. Troy Jackson of Allagash, an incoming Senate leader, said he understands Woodcock’s frustration.  Although he didn’t know the specifics that led to Woodcock’s comments, Jackson said lawmakers need to exercise care around the issue of lobbyists.

“Some of these people are good people, but they are getting paid to push a position and you have to keep mindful of that all the time,” Jackson said.

He said lobbyists and bureaucrats within the government are often the people who have the most expertise in certain policy areas because term limits keep lawmakers from staying in government long enough to develop a comparable level of expertise.  In complicated policy areas, like energy and utility regulation, that lack of institutional wisdom on a committee can be manipulated, he said.

“People think term limits are a good thing,” Jackson said.  “But in this regard they are not because they have given the power to the lobby and the bureaucrats.”

Adrienne Bennett, LePage’s press secretary, said the governor is committed to lowering energy costs, and that includes standing up to special interest groups.
“It’s no secret that lobbyists run the halls of the State House and have massive influence on legislators,” she said in a written response to the Press Herald.  “If you follow the money trail a lobbyist will not be far behind it.  The problem with them is that they do not advocate on behalf of the average Mainer.”

“This election ought to be a wake-up call for politicians across the country and in Maine that the average American is fed up with corrupt politics and inside influencers,” Bennett said.
Columbia lawmaker proposes ethics bills in response to Greitens' campaign promises 

MISSOURI – Columbia Tribune – by Brittany Ruess – November 14, 2016
A Columbia lawmaker is proposing ethics reform legislation that he said mirrors the promises that Gov.-elect Eric Greitens made throughout his campaign to clean up corruption in Jefferson City.

Rep. Kip Kendrick of Columbia, said he has delivered a seven-point ethics reform plan to Greitens that includes a ban on all lobbyist gifts and changes to the state’s lawmaker-to-lobbyist, or “revolving door,” policy.

His plan also outlines imposing or revising term limits for statewide officeholders; banning campaign contributions to and solicitations by legislators and statewide officeholders during the General Assembly’s session; preventing someone no longer seeking office from maintaining a candidate committee; and banning use of campaign funds for services provided by candidates’ family members.

The Missouri Ethics Commission would have more authority to go after individuals violating the state’s ethics laws with Kendrick’s plan.

“I can’t imagine that there’s anything in the seven-point plan” Greitens “disagrees with,” Kendrick said.

The points in the plan will be individually pre-filed as bills, he said, but could eventually be lumped together.  

Greitens’ campaign did not return calls or an email requesting comment.  Kendrick said he has not heard back from Greitens about the proposed legislation, adding Greitens probably has not responded because he is busy preparing to be the next governor.

In an interview with The Associated Press, published in September, Greitens said Missouri should ban all gifts from lobbyists, close the revolving door from lawmaker to lobbyist and implement term limits for every statewide official to “restore trust and integrity in government.”

Ethics reform was a top priority for the Missouri General Assembly in the 2016 session, but critics have said not enough was accomplished.  House Speaker Todd Richardson did not return calls for comment, but in a post-election news conference, he said ethics reform will continue in next year’s session for the House of Representatives.

“I was proud that we were able to take some meaningful, substantive steps forward last session, but we know that that job is not done,” he said.  “So, we will be back next year looking to restrict or ban lobbyist gifts, it was the preference of the House to ban them completely, so that will be part of the House’s agenda.”

The ban died in the Senate.

Last session, lawmakers voted to impose a six-month “revolving door” wait time before legislators become lobbyists, sponsored by Rep. Caleb Rowden of Columbia, but Kendrick said that period should be at least five years in consideration of term limits.
“Everyone knows that the six-month ban has no weight and is unacceptable,” he said.  “It’s not real ethics reform.”
Missouri Senate moves to end pizza-for-play bank account 

MISSOURI – St. Louis Post-Dispatch – by Kurt Erickson -- November 19, 2016

JEFFERSON CITY -- The Missouri Senate is poised to close a potentially illegal bank account officials created to buy dinners for staff members and lawmakers.

More than two months after Auditor Nicole Galloway raised questions about the special fund, a Senate spokeswoman told the Post-Dispatch that officials were looking at other ways of financing food purchases in the coming legislative session.

The decision came during a meeting of Senate leaders after the Nov. 8 election.

“Following the direction of the Administration Committee, Senate Administrator Marga Hoelscher is exploring options for dissolving the Administrator’s Fund,” said Senate spokeswoman Anne Marie Moy.

In the case of the special Senate fund, an audit of Senate operations for a two-year period ending June 30, 2015, found Senate administrators had solicited and received contributions from lobbying groups totaling $6,500 for meals.

Galloway said the practice ran contrary to state law because the account was run outside of typical government procedures.  And, she added, it represents a potential conflict of interest to ask groups seeking to influence state government to pay for meals.

The move comes against the backdrop of the election of Eric Greitens as Missouri’s next governor.  He campaigned on a platform of cleaning up Jefferson City and said he wanted to ban all gifts from lobbyists.

A lobbyist gift ban won favor in the Missouri House last spring but ran aground in the Senate after senators played down the effects of lobbyists’ paying for pizza, cases of soda and other perks.

In 2015, lobbyists spent $690,281 wining and dining lawmakers and other state officials, according to the Missouri Ethics Commission. In 2016, lobbyist spending through September totaled $531,543.

Typically, the special Senate fund was used to ensure that Senate staff and lawmakers had something to eat during the often-hectic late night legislative sessions that take place every spring when the House and Senate are meeting.

In other state offices, however, concerns about whether employees are fed are not so pronounced.  Galloway, for example, said her aides simply planned ahead when they expected to work a longer day.  “They are adults and they take care of themselves,” Galloway said. “If they are planning to work late then they would bring their lunch, bring their dinner or order a sandwich.”
Taxpayers also already provide money to senators for daily living expenses when they are in session.  In addition to their $35,915 annual salaries as lawmakers, members of the Legislature receive a $113 check for daily meal and lodging expenses when they are in session.

Over an average of about 70 session days each year, that amounts to nearly $8,000.  The daily expense rate has grown by 43 percent over the past decade.
Cuomo, stung by a scandal, offers ethics reforms

NEW YORK – New York Times – by Vivian Yee and Jesse McKinley – November 16, 2016
Gov. Andrew M. Cuomo announced a set of ethics reforms that would affect the State Legislature, the State University of New York, the City University of New York and his own office — all of which have been soiled within the last year by corruption scandals and allegations of slipshod management.

Mr. Cuomo announced he would appoint a procurement officer to review all contracts and agreements involving state funds “with an eye towards eliminating any wrongdoing, conflicts of interest or collusion,” a clear nod to the revelation this fall that three of his former aides and advisers had orchestrated a years’ long bribery and bid-rigging scheme in which lucrative state economic development contracts were steered to a few favored developers.  

All three, along with several development executives, have pleaded not guilty to federal corruption charges.

“I believe this public trust and integrity issue must be addressed — directly and forthrightly,” Mr. Cuomo said in the statement, framing his call for reform as a response to a public clearly disgusted with government as usual.  “It is time for action, not words.”

He made no direct mention of the scandal, which centered on Mr. Cuomo’s former top aide and close friend, Joseph Percoco.  The governor’s announcement — which, unusually for Mr. Cuomo, arrived in the form of a long, conversational first-person statement instead of a formal news release — offered only an oblique acknowledgment of the stain on his inner circle.

“People will commit venal and greedy acts,” he said.  “I have seen it myself, and I have been shocked and hurt by it.”

A day after allies of Mr. Cuomo blocked legislators from getting a pay raise, saying that they would not agree to an increase until the Legislature passed long-awaited ethics reforms, including limitations on the income that state lawmakers earn from jobs outside the Legislature, Mr. Cuomo followed up with several proposals for reform directed at state legislators and local officials. 

The proposed measures included campaign finance reform, a cap on outside income at 15 percent of lawmakers’ annual salary, the authorization of a state ethics board to investigate conflicts of interest in local governments and a requirement that all elected officials disclose all sources of income.

Most of the ideas were resurrected from previous attempts at ethics reform.  Mr. Cuomo called for a cap on outside income this year, but made little progress with the State Senate.

Neither Carl Heastie, who serves as Assembly speaker, nor John J. Flanagan, the Senate’s majority leader, have seemed especially enthusiastic about the governor’s proposals.

Michael Whyland, Mr. Heastie’s spokesman, noted on Wednesday that the Assembly had already passed several ethics reforms.  “We will work with anyone who is serious about restoring New Yorkers’ faith in their government,” he said.
Groups ease off events for lawmakers under new lobbying law

SOUTH DAKOTA – Associated Press – by James Nord -- November 18, 2016

PIERRE, S.D. — South Dakota interest groups are hesitant to hold events for state lawmakers because of new limits on lobbyist gifts included in an anti-corruption initiative that took effect this week.

An incoming Senate leader sent an email to caucus members saying top legislators aren't attending any events until they get more guidance.

The ballot measure approved by voters on Election Day limits gifts from lobbyists to $100 annually for lawmakers — a major change given there were previously no caps.

The new law has spurred uncertainty among lobbyists and lawmakers.  Secretary of State Shantel Krebs said her office has received hundreds of calls about the wide-ranging initiative, while groups such as the Sioux Falls Area Chamber of Commerce have canceled upcoming events — or are weighing whether they'll still be held.

Last session alone, lawmakers were invited to dozens of breakfasts, dinners and gatherings held by groups ranging from trade associations to local chambers of commerce. It's likely the number of shelved events will grow because organizations are reacting to the law change with caution, South Dakota Chamber of Commerce and Industry President David Owen said.

The Pierre Area Chamber of Commerce decided to cancel its gathering to welcome legislators, though it could come back in a different form.

"We would like to be able to have the event, but we don't want to put anyone in jeopardy of breaking campaign finance or election laws," CEO Laura Schoen Carbonneau said.

Under the new law, a gift includes compensation, employment, beverages, food and things of value. Lobbyists and their employers are subject to the limitations when giving gifts to lawmakers, state officials and legislative and executive department staff.

"I've never seen a legislator driving a vehicle they can't explain," Owen said with a laugh. "They all don't come back tanned at 'Veto Day' because they've been on vacation someplace."

The $100 limit is too low when coupled with the fact that gifts given to an official's immediate family members count toward the cap, he said.

Supporters say the goal is to restrict the financial relationship between lobbyists or interest groups and lawmakers.  The law makes people show "modest restraint," said Don Frankenfeld, a former GOP senator who helped pass the measure.

"I hope it doesn't discourage people from meeting," he said. "It just will hopefully discourage people from spending a lot of money to influence legislators."

Many states have placed restrictions on lobbyist gifts to lawmakers.  In Kansas, the limit is $40 a year, but that doesn't include hospitality such as food, drinks and recreation.  Minnesota law bans lobbyists from giving public officials gifts, with exceptions for some small-value gifts and food and beverages at certain events.
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